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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Steve Bannon called the meeting to order at 7:00PM. 

The listing of agenda items are those reasonably anticipated by the chair, which may be discussed at the meeting.  Not all items listed may in fact be discussed, and other items not listed may be brought up for discussion to the extent permitted by law.  This meeting is being recorded by CTSB and will be broadcast at a later date.  Minutes will be transcribed and made public, as well as added to our website, www.bhrsd.org once approved.

Members of the audience may also be recording.  

PUBLIC HEARING – PROPOSED FY16 PROPOSED BUDGET

Mr. Broadway made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Shelton to open the Public Hearing on the FY16 proposed budget.

Unanimous approval.

Mr. Bannon stated the format of the Public Hearing this evening is a brief PowerPoint Presentation will be given by the administration, followed by public comment.  Each speaker will be limited to three minutes.  Please state your name and address and come to one of the two microphones available.

Mr. Dillon gave an abbreviated version of the FY16 Proposed Budget PowerPoint.  PowerPoint presentation may be found at the end of these minutes.
Mr. Bannon opened the meeting to public comment.

Public Comment has been transcribed verbatim
Unidentified Audience member – I am just curious to know who the members of the Finance Committee are from the School Committee.  Finance Subcommittee members identified themselves by a show of hands.
Walter Atwood – Great Barrington – There are a couple of things I would like to encourage the School Committee accept the recommendations that you made.  Some of the things that are interesting, I find, presently, with the $12,000,000 we are paying this year and the 690 students from Great Barrington, the cost is $18,280 per student to the Town of Great Barrington.  With the proposed budget you have here it goes to $19,231 per student in Great Barrington.  As you realize, choice is around $5,200.  Tuition, you people are working on raising it.  It is still runs into the low $7,000 range, and I am being generous.  The raise that I am looking at here for the Town of Great Barrington is around .50 or .60 cents on the tax rate.  One of the things I would like to encourage the School Committee to do is last year we actually didn’t pay 70% in the town of Great Barrington, we paid more.  We got hit with the extra $200,000 that wasn’t reimbursed by the other towns.  It actually moved our percentage up into 77%.  I imagine Sharon would come out with 72% or 73%.  One of the things about the high school, I think the staff does a wonderful job, but one of the problems at the high school, when you look at 10th, 11th and 12th grades 40% of the students there are tuition.  As you people know, that is the most expensive part of the high school.  I would hope we would take a look at raising some more money here by doing something on tuition and looking at the number of choice people you bring in.  One of the things I noticed that I brought up before is I noticed you have an advanced placement program.  I thought that if you worked something with BCC, because BCC is part of the New England Schools, NESDEC, with the Colleges and Junior Colleges, is that 101 at BCC or 101 at Williams or Amherst or Harvard is the same credit.  If you people offered, instead of an advance placement program, a program where you worked with BCC and the students that you have who took part in those programs would get college credit, and it would save the parents some money.  Thank you.
Ed Abrahams – Great Barrington – First, I know some of you have already expressed that you would like to put the cuts back in.  That you don’t like the cuts.  I suspect most of you would rather not have those cuts.  I have three things to say on it.  One is costs go up every year.  Heating costs go up.  Insurance costs go up.  The reason costs are going up is not because we are adding programs.  It is not because you have handled the budget badly.  It is because costs go up every year.  It is not realistic for taxpayers to expect that taxes won’t also go up because they pay for those costs.  I am a Select Board member from Great Barrington, so I understand the taxes are higher.  I understand they are getting higher.  I even understand that some people in Great Barrington are having trouble paying taxes.  They cannot afford it.  But do we really want to say that we can’t afford to educate our children?  That it is too expensive for us?  Costs are going up.  The question that you have to answer, that you should put to the voters is, who should pay these extra costs?  Should it be the taxpayers of the three towns with dollars?  Or should it be the students of our district with a poorer education? Which brings me to the second thing I want to say, these cuts are not extras.  Peter did a good job of explain what they were and how we can live without them, but all of these programs will suffer with these cuts.  I would ask you to ask the taxpayers to pay these increased real costs of educating children, and don’t ask the children to pay for it.  And finally, two pints, if anyone asks you why are you cutting teachers and why don’t you cut administration or something that doesn’t affect the students please ask them not to be vague.  It is my understanding that has been cut to the bone.  There is no fat in this budget.  Please, if somebody comes up and says cut administrative ask them to tell you were.  Don’t just let them say cut administrators.  Ask them which line to cut.  The fact is there is not a lot of fat.  The second thing is, when somebody gets up here and says the problem is the formula.  The problem is one town pays too much.  The problem is choice doesn’t pay enough.  Please let them know all of that is being worked on, but it won’t be fixed fast enough or bring in enough money to pay for these programs next year.  Thank you very much.
Jacob Robbins – West Stockbridge – I am a current student at Monument Mountain Regional High School.  Before I say what I would like to say, I was asked to write a small introduction to a petition that was thrown around at our school, which I will read to you.  This is speaking for the student body.

“To the School Committee or Berkshire Hills,

We, the students of Monument Mountain Regional High School are submitting a petition with over 200 signatures to save the job of our beloved Art teacher, Krista Kennedy, in regard to the recent budget cuts.  We find this cut drastic and concerning.  Krista has contributed an incredible amount to the Art Program here at Monument.  Under her teaching several students have won numerous Art awards and received a wonderful friend.  Krista is one of the most dedicated teachers at Monument.  She is wonderfully kind and caring, and her classroom, K01, has offered a sanctuary for many kids and she has inspired so many youth to greatness.  We understand youth has a way of blinding pragmatics and practicality, but by changing the Art Program in this drastic way we are concerned that this will deprive youths of the opportunity to experience a dedicated Art teacher.  Cutting this position will further exacerbate schism between youths and the higher authority.  We hope this petition will speak our minds to the School Committee”

That is what I was asked to write.  I will just submit that briefly.

Mr. Bannon – Thank you very much.

Jacob Robbins – What I would l like to say personally is to add on to what Mr. Abrahams was saying, any tax payer who feels as though there is fat at the high school, I am more than happy to dedicate some of my time and show them what exactly they are paying for.  The fact of the matter is, our high school is a beautiful school with dedicated teachers and a wonderful student body that every day comes together to ask questions about the world we are living in.  To inspire ourselves and to push ourselves further whether it be through Art, through Reading or Mathematics.  Throughout the whole renovation process, there were all these questions being thrown around about who gets to pay what in the school choice thing.  But I never heard anybody ask the question, why do kids want to come to Monument?  Why are we number one for school choice?  The answer to that question is we are running an incredible high school that has these wonderful teachers.  I was asked in the beginning to sort of stay neutral because I have worked at several newspaper outlets and you are supposed to be unbiased, but I can’t any more.  It is frustrating to have to see more cuts being made.  I was at the middle school when the Tech Ed Program was cut.  That was unfortunate to see that have to happen that deprived so many kids of what they wanted to do.  So I ask how many more cuts can we make.  How much more are we willing to allow this to go on?  And once again, I ask the great Barrington taxpayer, if you want to come in and you want to see I am more than happy to show you around.  This cannot keep going on.  It is not fair to our students and it is not fair to a teacher who dedicates her time to just be the best educator that she can be, and to inspire kids to be greater, and to have an opportunity to, even if you are not in her class, you can go to her classroom and just feel safe and feel loved and feel that you are listened to.  I really do not think that cutting her position is the right move.  I ask that we look deep inside ourselves and decide what we want to do and what we would like to stand for.  Right now I just can’t see this being a good thing.  Thank you for your time.

Ede Shotz – Great Barrington - How to an impassioned plea like that from a student in the school system?  That kid of says it all.  My daughter has attended the public school and is currently a high school student.  She signed that petition.  The points that I would like to bring up is I would like you to look at your priorities.  I was surprised that programming was number 3, on the bottom of the list.  I think programming makes the school and should be number one.  If certain elements are not in the budget we figure out a way to pay for that excellent programming.  Currently, there are not enough Math tutors.  There are students who are not getting all the Math help they need.  If you cut that Math tutor the number of students not getting served to the extent that they should be is going to get larger.  The Art teacher, I don’t think I can say it better then you do, so I won’t belabor that fact, but that is an essential class as well in the high school.  Particularly for Juniors and Seniors who intend to move on to an Art program in a college and need to put portfolios together.  That is not a small matter.  That is all I want to say about that.  I hope you will consider the prioritizing and figure out ways to pay for the things that we need in the school, and that the students so passionately advocate for.  The only other thing I would like to ask for is the budget.  Are there more of those booklets around because I have not received one.

Mr. Dillon – There was a stack on the table.  If we can’t get you one tonight they are in all of the public libraries, they are in our offices is Stockbridge also.  It is also on our website.
Diego Gutierrez – Housatonic – What I would like to say is it is interesting, Peter, you started your talk with the mission, which is in essence to serve the student.  So what I find kind of disturbing and ironic, assuming the cuts have to be made, is we are cutting, basically, what your purpose is.  That one on one with the student.  I feel that is the wrong place to cut.  Regardless of what Ed said about finding somewhere else to cut, I think there should be somewhere else to cut.  I don’t see any reductions in the administration or the bureaucracy.  So I would just like that to be a point for you to consider.  Frankly, I don’t know of any bureaucracy that couldn’t afford to lose one or two positions.  That is what I wanted to say.

Neal Webber – Stockbridge – Currently, I am the Department Leader for the Art Department at Monument Mountain High School.  Monument Mountain High School does not have a typical Art Program.  It has an exceptional Art Program.  Currently, we have three full-time Art teachers, a robust curriculum that sends hundreds of students to Art related fields and helps build an appreciation of art for thousands of others.  Many districts only dream about a program like ours.  Art at Monument is required for one full year, and many students take more.  It is part of the culture and educational fabric of the school.  The Art Program has always been respected by students, faculty and without a doubt, administration, and more so, our community.  What does our current department do for our students?  We teach what art is, yet there is a lot more that we do then teach art.  We mentor many students through really difficult life circumstances and provide them with a space and a medium where they feel safe and supported.  This is a central focal point of our school community and our school culture, which significantly reflects our local community.  Art is integral to the quality of life we all share, especially because of the way it draws cultural and business opportunities to the Berkshires.  The Art Department helps our students make connections to the arts so the arts can remain a reason why our community is thriving, because of the tourism industry and the quality of life we all share.  

The department’s mission is to teach students to communicate and express visually.  To appreciate and understand the arts and the visual world.  For the students who wish to pursue a career in the visual arts we successfully prepare them of highly regarded art schools and universities.  Most importantly, our goal in the Art Department is to produce creative thinkers that can clearly communicate their ideas and understand the meaning behind what they have to say.  We also create a learning environment that is visual, physical and not always dependent on the spoken work.  Many students find our classes a haven.  We work in a language that makes sense to them.  It is hands on, yet it is conceptual.  It challenges them to think, to think differently, and to experience meaning.  Many students find the arts to be the best way they learn.  Art often acts as a vehicle to understand the world in which we live.  

What would an Art Department of two look like at Monument Regional High School?  Some courses will have to run every other year.  Of the 30 sections or classes that are currently taught 10 would be dropped.  This would make the process of fitting a class or two or three into a schedule more complicated or impossible, due to the scheduling conflicts with other course offerings.  Even now, with our current schedule, I often have students come to me wishing they could take an art class, but they cannot because the art class is during another class that cannot be moved.  There will be more depend on our time with the proposed model.  Our days will be spread thin as all our outside classroom activities, Halloween Window Painting, submitting artwork to Norman Rockwell, Scholastic Art Competition, organizing field trips and lectures, just to name a few, will be divided by two, and not three.  Much of the deepest, most meaningful work we do is one-on-one.  We will have less time to spend with students.  Less time to help students connect to the work that they are doing.  Less time to help them find meaning in what they are doing.  

What should you do?  Wait, slow down, assess what you are doing, and what you are giving up because once a position is lost it will be gone, perhaps forever.  Once a program is marginalized it takes many years to rebuild.  The valuable employees that know what our kids need, as well as how to deliver are not always easy to come by.  Our district has made a long-term investment in good, productive teachers, as well as programs and they should not be discarded lightly.  Open school choice for the high school only for three years until the School Committee and elected officials can figure out how to resolve our building and financial needs.  At that point, it makes sense to decide which programs should be marginalized and what kind of programs BHRSD wants to fund or drop.  Let the students in that are waiting to get into the school the offers them what they want, and often that means a robust Art Program.  Including school choice students in the high school for three years will cost the district nothing.  Yes, nothing.  It will, in fact, bring revenue.  And then, the choice students will graduate by the time the powers that be can solve the problem of what to do with an aging building and a shifting system of education.  Also, the enthusiasm of students who are here by choice actually improves the educational culture of our programs, therefore improving the education for all students in the building.  I know this because I see it every day.

Incidentally, I believe if you do not open choice other districts who have not closed choice and are building their Art programs will be very attractive to the students from our district.  My fear?  If we appear to be marginalizing programs and we have a building that needs significant upgrades and repair we will start to lose students to other districts.  Families will chose other towns to move to and our programs will suffer.  I think the town needs families moving here.  A school with strong programs is going to attract them.  

The school will be a shadow of what it is today.  Please, our district and particularly the high school is in transition.  Hold off to what we can and what is valid until we clearly know where we are headed.  Thank you.

Simon Bonn – Brooklyn, NY – I am a former resident of Great Barrington.  I am actually here for my second time defending Krista’s position right now.  I have been out of the district now for five years and happened to be in town for this happening.

K01 was a very special place, and obviously still is a very special place to have several students here tonight representing what it stands for.  I was guided into Art School through the entire program and I was very successful within it and I am doing very well right now because of it.  The art that was produced in there was phenomenal.  There was great energy.  But honestly, the art was half of what K01 really stands for.  You would not find a student at Monument Mountain High School who does not trust any of the three Art professors in the district.  There is not a Guidance Counselor that I can think of who can match the level of personal commitment that these teachers put forth to the students.  You clearly have over 200 signatures to prove that.  You are not going to get that same number for somebody in the administration who is not there touching the kids every day and talking to them and who actually knows their problems and knows what they are going through every day.  Because a lot of times the kids don’t want to talk to somebody in an office about what is bothering them.  They want to talk to somebody who is actually present in a classroom and just talking to people.  That is the best therapy I ever got in high school was K01.  Just talking to the students around me and talking to these professors.  To cut somebody from this program is going to be hugely detrimental to what the student body as a whole can find solace in within the school.  There are very few outlets for that to happen in as comfortable and environment and as safe an environment as this provides.  On top of that they make awesome stuff in there.  I know there is another student over here who is off to an incredibly good school right now because of the guidance.  To get rid of it is going to be a huge loss.  Thank you. 
Sean Flynn – Great Barrington – Faculty member at Monument Mountain.  I would like to first of all begin by echoing everything that Jacob and Simon said relative to Krista Kennedy.  I can’t imagine the gaping hole that will be left in our school in that back hallway without her there, and the impact that she has had on our students.  I am up here to speak to you all right now beyond simply that, and speaking to you much more broadly about this district and the conscious choice that all us of made to ultimately stay here or come back here to raise our families, and made a clear distinction to raise them in this community and raise them specifically in this school district, knowing the quality of the education they would be provided is going to be as top notch as you are going to find.  With that comes a responsibility to pay for it.  I believe the cost benefit of providing that education goes well beyond simply the students who graduate from there and where they go afterwards.  I think it speaks to the quality of the life that we have in our community and supporting the things that we believe that are essential for that to happen.  Secondly, I think that as a district we have made really, really excellent decisions along the way for many years in terms of growing the program that we believe is excellent and essential, and in that specifically supporting the arts, number one, and number two, clearly having technology available to our middle school students as they begin to become independent people and learn how to use that technology responsibly.  Three, beginning an Early-K Program that we know has had significant success.  So to all of a sudden begin to cut those programs, I believe we are not just trying to hold steady, we are losing.  Eventually that momentum will begin to start to shift from what we feel like is being stagnant, now we begin to ask ourselves the question how do our we going to keep kids in district and from leaving through school choice because we have begun to cut and it is starting to take a big hit in terms of the overall culture within our community, within our school district and within our schools.  Finally, I would remind everybody of, I have been able to be at the town meetings the last two years.  I know specifically that we have clearly passed the budget by a clear majority.  I believe that people will come out.  We have done well by our students.  Parents who have had students graduate from Monument and from the Berkshire Hills School Distract have felt they have done justice to their kids.  They came out to support that,  I think the issue between the budget and building a new school is a completely different issue, and I would ask you guys to please reconsider this and reconsider these cuts and really look closely at going forward with bringing back those positions, looking at what that increase is and continue to do what you guys have done phenomenal job with, which is being aggressive at looking at all of the other issues that have clearly been going on at all of the School Committee meetings leading up to this in terms of really going and challenging Farmington River and Richmond in terms of what they can be providing to our district.  I think all of the work you guys have done has been incredibly noble and absolutely worthwhile.  I applaud you for it and that you for that, but I ask you to reconsider these cuts at this time and ask you to come forward with a budget that does not provide cuts to our faculty.  Thank you.

Karen Christensen – Great Barrington – This is not real.  This is a really strange thing.  I am an academic publisher.  I do a lot with both high school students and teachers, and with college professors. So this is a world I know.  The idea of making cuts to any academic program is something I am very much opposed to.  My kids went to Monument and I highly value what eh teachers here do.  I think we need to apply some critical thinking to this budget process, and also some strategic thinking.  I do have an important question for the School Committee.  I gather you are not actually answering questions this evening.  Is that correct?

Mr. Bannon – We are listening.

Karen Christensen – In terms of critical thinking, one of the things we heard this evening, and that I have heard repeatedly, is that costs never go down.  That simply is not true.  I run a publishing business.  I know a lot of people in business.  Certain costs do go down.  Any enterprise has to both look at ways to cut, look at new technologies, new options, there are very creative solutions and new solutions.  There are many kinds of cost that can go done and have gone down.  So that is just not an assumption that we should be making.  We also have to look at the fact that here our student population is going down, so there certainly ought to be opportunities to cut costs because of that.  There are many other options on the table, including consolidation that we need to hear more about.  It is very important.  One of the things that concerns me about this particular approach to reducing the budget and trying to respond to the taxpayers concerns about the impact, especially in Great Barrington, is the programs that have been targeted here are an Art teacher and Pre-School.  Now, I would love to think that if we were cutting a Chinese or a German teacher or a Physics teacher that they would get the same kind of support that the Art teacher has.  Would there be petitions if we were making cuts to the administration?  If there were pay freezes or saving in technology or energy or some other place?  I simply can’t support this type of cutting.  It seems to me that it appeals to the emotion.  It seems manipulative.  I don’t think it is the right approach.  I would like to see an approach that is more sensitive to the communities’ financial concerns, but also takes your mission, your obligation to promote the best possible quality education for our students more seriously.  This doesn’t exhibit the kind of concern that I would like to see.  My question for you is this year we have this kind of increase.  What about next year and the next year?  What kind of planning are you doing?  We keep hearing this are negotiated rises and these are things that cannot be changed.  These are things we can’t do anything about.  Well, are you going to come back next year and say it is the same thing, an up and up and up.  This is not sustainable.  The idea, again, apply some critical thinking.  Just as the environment, the natural world, has limits.  We can’t do everything that we might want to do because there are limits.  There are limits to the pocketbooks of the people of Great Barrington.  And those people are our neighbors.  We need to be thinking about what makes for long-term economic vitality here.  Having taxes that are rising like this without comparable improvements in the education that we offer, and a falling student population, that is not the future that we owe not only the people of our community, but the young people.  The children and students here who I hope will want to come and live here and raise families and create new enterprises here.  I do urge you to think seriously about other ways of cutting the budget, and about what comes next.  Thank you.

Daniel Bailey – Housatonic – First I would like to say, like everybody else here, am opposed to the proposed cuts.  I think everybody else before me has really summed it up as to why those cuts should be looked at in different ways.  With that said, though, I do believe the School Committee should consider a reduction in the budget, and I am going to be that guy.  I would like to see some examination into cutting administrative costs.  Discussions have been made that yes, you are very lean in your administration.  I am not necessarily proposing all the Board cut a position, except for one, and I will get to that in a minute.  But if the total salaries at the administration level, excluding secretary, so basically anybody making over $65,000 a year, is about 1.2 million.  If they all took a 7% pay cut that would be about $84,000, which saves the Pre-K Program or the Art teacher.  Now to further that, last year you hired in a new Vice-Principal at the elementary school at a 15% increase from the previous, and the debate can go on whether that is needed, but for as long as the school district has been around up until the first four years of Muddy Brook there was no Vice-Principal at the elementary level.  So if you were to continue that cost cut, that is about another $90,000 cut and you could be saving somewhere around $170,000 if you were to consider those cuts.  Of course there is debate about how that affects the support staff, however, it is my opinion that doesn’t directly affect the quality of education that our students so deserve.  Thank you.

Susan Higa – Great Barrington – First and foremost I want to say thank you very much for your time and energy in going about this budget because most of you who sit before us are volunteers and I recognize that.  I really don’t feel like this has come from a place where you are trying to pull one over on us.  I am speaking to Muddy Brook, but I also have a child here at Monument Valley.  All my children will eventually go on to the high school.  I care whole-heartedly about the district and the direction it is going in.  I see my fellow families, and we are also struggling with taxes and implications.  But I come back to every year I see you need to cut, cut, cut.  I am curious, and I haven’t actually done it, but it would be interesting to see what all the cuts were over the past five years or over the past ten years and really look at how they all add up.  Every year it comes back to this is the most we can do, this is the most we can cut, and a year later it is we need to cut more and we need to cut more.  Eventually, it has to stop.  One of the best places to support our youth is Early Childhood Education.  I recognize, if you look at the whole picture I have to say I commend Mary and the Finance Committee.  When you look at it, probably if you had to look at Muddy Brook and one of the places, it is horrible to say, but I would say OK, maybe the Early Kindergarten Program.  It makes sense when you look at your criteria and you look at how it goes.  But I get really nervous seeing cuts year after year after year.  Thank you.

Dave Long – Housatonic – I just want to touch on two things.  One, quickly, first with Karen, when she was saying that costs do go down, I just had a couple of examples come to my own mind.  The first T-1 I got was $5,000 a month.  By 2000 through Berkshire Connect the price went down to $750.00.  Now you can get the equivalent of two T-1’s for $30.00 per month.  And when you think that a 46” or 48” flat screen TV, when the kids who are graduating now were entering middle school that was $2,000 and now it is a couple hundred dollars.  So some things do go down, but not everything.  But the real point actually goes back to reinforcing what Jacob was saying.  There really is a lot of demand for Monument.  Monument is still very loved.  You might not feel it right now, but you are very loved broadly.  It seems misguided to me to take that and use it quantitative.  We are going to affect the least number of students, rather than looking at it qualitatively.  I know personally some other former students whose lives were profoundly changes in the Art Department.  A couple of lives changes is worth very many things that affect maybe everyone in the school. So the logic of the least impact really isn’t the least impact.  Thank you.

Sharon Greggory – Great Barrington – I cannot support this budget and urge the School Committee to restore critical programs such as the Pre-K and the Art classes.  With that said, I feel that this budget direction is unsustainable.  All things being equal, a budget will continue to increase at about the same rate in the face of a declining population if we don’t do something.  This has been pretty much publically acknowledged by at least three of the School Committee members about a week and one-half ago.  Mr. Clark, Mr. Bradway and Mr. Dohoney.  They recognize that we either have to continue making regrettable cuts, or we change the way we do things.  This requires strategic planning.  So I am looking for a formal commitment of such an effort with stated milestones that covers the next three to five years.  Here we are.  We do have to think forward so we are not in that situation.  As a part of that strategy we should accelerate the shared services and the possible consolidation of high schools in South County.  Some consolidation efforts because then we can have a broader program offered to our students instead of looking at cuts.  This has been my position for about 3 years.  It is the only way we can deliver the full complement of teaching and counseling programs that this community and our students need.  In the meanwhile, please restore teaching programs and provide the funding from administrative and other cost cuts.  I reflect on the direction of the shared services program where technology networks, staffs and so forth can actually benefit from being pulled across South County.  Those are some of the cuts that I think are possible.  Maybe they are not possible within 6 months.  But I think within a year or so they are, but we need to have intensive concentration on some of these things.  We need to make stretch budget cuts from our non-teaching parts of the school.  I would really like to feel that the high school students that we are educating will be able to afford to come back and live here.  Thank you.

David Adler – Stockbridge – I have a question as far as our Early-Kindergarten is concerned.  How many students do we currently have in our Early-Kindergarten Program?

Mary Berle – 14.

David Adler – And how many are we projecting for next year?

Mary Berle – Cannot hear on tape.

David Adler – The children that we accept are based on a birthday, correct?  And we determine when that cur off is, correct?

Mary Berle – Cannot hear on tape.
David Adler – My point is we say it is not cost effective, but we could actually have more students in Early Kindergarten.  So instead of saying the cost is borne by 13 students, we could say the costs could be borne by 20 students if we choose to adjust the birthday entry date.  Is that correct?  I am against these cuts in general, but I was curious as far as the Early Kindergarten is concerned.  Thank you.
Michelle LaBeir – Housatonic – this is incredibly hard.  I keep going to one side, and then I keep going to another.  I am a 1976 graduate of Monument Mountain, along with Mr. Bannon.  I am also a 57 year old graduate student.  But I am also someone who has been coming late to meetings, why?  Because I work two jobs to make ends meet now, as does my husband.  I would like to hold onto my home as well.  And as has been stated, you want to be able to live here.  Not just go to school, leave and not be able to come back.  I think it was the February 12th meeting, and what struck me was what was being cut was education.  The educators and programs.  That set off a red flag for me.  I know some other people brought it up, including Mr. Abrahams and Mr. Bailey, regarding other positions.  So recently I requested the minutes of the Finance Committee meetings because I want to dig deeper.  From what I understand, there was an analysis done of other positions in the school district, so rather than just opening that book…..and by the way, I work for a public school district, so I know underneath that budget book there are many, many layers of figures.  So before I make any decision I would like to see the evidence of the analysis of the other positions that were looked at, and after that analysis was done, why was it deduced to eliminate a teacher and a program and not some other position.  So, for those of you who have brought this up I hope to get that information soon.  I want to look at the minuets and find out if there are any spreadsheets tied to the discussion and I would like to see them before I make my decision whether to vote yes or whether to vote no.  Thank you.

Melinda Olds – Housatonic – I am also the School Adjustment Counselor at Muddy Brook school.  I just want to address the mention of the Assistant Principal at Muddy Brook School.  I was there when there was no Assistant Principal.  I am there now.  I am really impressed with the work we are able to do now.  We could not have done that before.  I can’t tell you how many times I come to school and I can say to the Principal and Assistant Principal, “Wow, we made a difference with that student.  We made a difference with that family”.  So, I just want to say it is an everyday difference in kids’ lives, learning and for families.  Thank you.

Vivian Orloski – Great Barrington – I would like to join in with all of those parents and students and teachers and Guidance Counselors tonight who oppose any cuts to the teaching programs and the other programs that support students directly.  I urge those who agree that we need to restore full programming budgeting to look at the long-term situation, as several other people have said tonight.  Ed, you said there is planning under way.  We would hope that we would learn more about that so that those of us who have these concerns can be kept up to date with what is going on.  For those of us who want to restore the full backing for our teachers, we suggest that you look at three petitions that have been submitted for the town warrant.  One of them focuses on pro-active planning.  The other deals with equity among towns sending students to the Berkshire Hills Regional School Distract, and the last one deals with transparency on finances.  By dealing with these issues and by supporting this at Town Meeting we will be able to avoid these yearly crisis, which threaten the quality of education in our town.  I support leading edge education with fair-share taxation.  Thank you.

Lee Davis – Great Barrington – I am also a member of the Finance Committee.  I would ask you to restore the programming that was cut.  I think a big part of this is perception, and it is very important that the community and the teachers and the students feel supported right now, and I don’t think that they do.  I think with the high school and the talk of any cuts in terms of teachers and programming I think we are sending the wrong message out.  I think there could be more creative budgeting, perhaps, to show we are moving towards a more level set budget, but I think programming and teachers is not the way to go.  I am in full support of the work the community has done and the committee has done, but I really don’t think that this is something that should be cut.  I also feel there is not a price tag that we can put on the worth of teachers and the worth of programming.  We can put a price tag on other parts of the budget, but when it comes down to the impact that teachers and programming make on the community and on life as a whole and on economic development and the way that it is able to bring population up in terms of young families coming into the community and investors and the pride that a community feels when there is a strong school district.   I think it is very important that we send a signal out at Town Meeting that we support the teachers and we support the programs.  I don’t think this is a time to back down.  I think we should put a budget to the town and trust the democratic process and let the town decide, because we, really at the heart is our teachers and our students is what makes this community.  So trust the democratic process.  Bring the budget to the Town Meeting with the programming and the teachers intact.  Thank you.

Karen Christensen – I want to say thank you for something.  When I was on the School Committee I remember the hearing like this.  The School Committee held a hearing, listened to the people who came, and immediately voted.  They didn’t take any time to respond.  I really appreciate this.  I think this is terrific.  That you take the time to listen, and then there is actually a period of a week, or maybe two weeks to consider it, to process it and to talk to people.  That is a big improvement.  It is terrific to see.  I am grateful.  Thank you.

Bill Cooke – Great Barrington – I don’t think you have cut nearly enough.  I don’t think it is enough to make a difference with the voters when it comes down to the taxes.  So I really don’t think you should make any cuts at all because it is going to have more of an impact on the education and not really that much of an impact on the voters when it comes to passing the budget.  It is less than 2%.  Just keep it.  Thank you.

Jack Curletti – West Stockbridge – I have two kids in the district and I am also a teacher.  I guess I was moved by the students that got up to speak, and I thought to myself, mine aren’t here to.  I know the impassioned cry they gave for their teacher I see daily in my students.  Their petitions are written in crayon and hugs.  I know the work that went into this and the thought about cutting E-K.  On the surface it looks like it is going to have a minimal effect.  The least of any.  But, what concerns me is the message that we send.  The learning that happens birth to age 5 is critical, and it has a tremendous impact on what happens with the student for the rest of their academic life.  I don’t think you can measure that or put a price on it.  It is what the research says.  So I think on the surface it looks like you can make that cut, but in a time when we see a growing population of people that qualify for free and reduced lunch and we see the social/economic groups coming to us that enter Kindergarten hearing 6,000,000 less words.  They are put at a huge disadvantage.  That is something that needs to be considered.  So I guess it is not up to me to say what to cut and what not to cut.  I don’t think you should cut anything.  But I really think we have to think carefully about the message that we send when we start cutting our youngest learners.  Thank you.

Debbie Brazie – Housatonic – I have been the School Committee Recorder for 17 or 18 years, and in that time I vividly recall the discussions that past Committees have had regarding early childhood education, the effort that went into building the Early Childhood Program that we have today at Muddy Brook.  I want to say it spanned at least two Superintendents and numerous Committee members, numerous Principals all discussing what the entry age should be for Kindergarten, whether we could afford to start and Early-K.  It was a conscious decision, a very conscious decision to have our mandatory Pre-K. Early-K, Head Start and Childcare of the Berkshires.  And we were very proud of that achievement to have that here.  It was backed by research.  I personally within my own family have experienced what he Early-K Program can offer with one of my granddaughters.  When I went to Kindergarten it was social/emotional, it was learning you’re a, B, C’s, it was learning 1, 2, 3, what is a square and what a circle is.  She is in Kindergarten today and she is reading beginner books to her 4 month old sister, and she can do simple math all by herself.  There is absolutely no doubt, as the gentleman who just spoke said, that the investment made in the early learner is extremely important, and she will be a different student for the rest of her educational career because of it.  That is point one, the educational aspect of this.  Point two is I also recall, there are other districts in our vicinity who do allow, and I may be wrong on this, but they do allow educational opportunities born September 2nd through December 31st.  I also remember, under Superintendent Moyer, that we did an extremely comprehensive survey of our school out choice families.  I actually worked on that with her in compiling the information.  There was a lot of data to be gained from that.  One, we were losing many of these students in this age range to other districts, we were paying the $5,000 per head, for a program that we didn’t even have.  Once we built these two schools, I believe that is when we started the Early-K, we got those kids back.  And what we also realized was once we started to lose them at those early grades, then they went to Kindergarten because they had friends already, and then they went on through school.  If we got them back it was later during middle school, or possibly high school.  But there was the chance that we would lose them.  To reduce a program and believing you will have the savings from that reduction, and then take the chance that you could possibly be losing some of that savings through school choice.  That is a real possibility.  I am obviously too old to have children that age, but I am in the circles through my children of the families that have children that age, and already, within an hour they were already texting each other.  They already knew.  There are families that are planning on this program for next year, right or wrong.  When we did have the discussions about this program years and years ago there were parents that came forward and much of what they had to say was educational-based.  They wanted their kids to have that head start.  Now, since the economic crash, right or wrong again, this is a real economic situation for these young families.  You mentioned the free and reduced lunch and we have seen an increase in that area.  Pre-school and daycare costs, $700 to $800 a month, upwards of $10,000 per year these people are looking at spending, or saving if their child can attend a program such as the Early-K.  They are going to take that if there is any way they can adjust their schedule, get their kids to a bus.  If they can participate in an Early-K Program that is within the vicinity and they are still there, or a Kindergarten Program that may take children of that age, they are going to go for it.  I have already heard it.  They may not be here tonight because they do have your youngest learners, they are two parent working families and they are home taking care of their children, but it is a real possibility.  The savings that you think you are going to see from reducing this program aren’t going to be thee.  I have a 4 month old granddaughter, Maci.  I told my daughter that I would speak tonight.  Maci was born in October.  So when Maci is 5 this program will be there for her.  I am not rich.  Most of you know I am not.  I took a loan on my 401K to pay my last tax bill.  I will pay for this.  I will find a way.  I will get another job.  I will pay for this because it is that important.  I really mean it.  It is not just because Maci is going to come in 5 years.  It is because it is really that important.  The Art teacher at the high school, I know my son did wonders in the Art Program.  It is probably the only program at the high school he did wonders in, but he did.  It is an important haven for the kids to express what is going on in their life in a non-verbal way.  So I am willing to find a way to pay for this.  I would ask if we can’t run the Early-K program in the form that it is being run in today, is it possible that we take those students and put them into Kindergarten.  Split them up between the four classrooms and possibly put them into Kindergarten and save the educational aspect of it.  Thank you.

Chuck Gillette – Stockbridge – First of all I am impressed by the turn out tonight.  I came two weeks ago and was invited to come back to the hearing and participate.  It was indicated to me that not a lot of people ever showed up.  So this time a lot of people showed up.  I didn’t hear a really good reason why these cuts are being made.  It sounds more political to me.  Certainly you are not making them because they are educationally prudent.  So I think it is a political decision to make these cuts.  All I would like to say is that I think if you presented a level funded budget to all three town, all three towns would pass it.  Thank you.

Krista Kennedy – I am the Art teacher up at the high school. I am not really here to talk about myself, but just the situation that I am in.  I feel it hasn’t been mentioned about Ally, the Kindergarten through 5th grade teacher.  When my position gets removed, because I am in my seniority status I will “bump” someone in another school.  It is Mr. Dillon’s choice to figure out who I am going to “bump”.  We have had discussions about it.  I was the mentor for both the elementary school teacher and for the middle school teacher, so I feel kind of like their mom.  “Bumping” them out of their job is not a good feeling.  I have chosen if I am allowed, to be moved to the elementary school because I do not want to move Katie Malone-Smith from the middle school because it is so disruptive to our whole school education in the Art Department because we all work together, we all meet together.  I am going to teach kids.  That is what I do.  I love it and it is what I am here for.  As you can tell, sometimes it works.  What I think what is important here, and what I want to talk about, is Ally Benton has been here for two or three years and she has done a phenomenal job.  I don’t think we have mentioned her in this slide that went up, and I want to bring up the benefits of Ally in our elementary school and in the district as a whole.  We have worked really hard to incorporate arts in all of our curriculum for STEAM, which includes the arts.  I just really think that as far as my presence at the high school, which is just a little bit more, as you can tell, then just teaching.  My presence there is very important, and I think Ally’s presence at the elementary school is very important as well.  She is a great fit there.  Kate is a great fit in the middle school.  I know because I have worked with both of them.  I just want you to realize the cascading effect of me getting “bumped”.  Thank you.  

Mr. Bannon – Anyone else?

Mr. Bradway made a motion, seconded by Mr. Fields to close the Public Hearing at 8:23PM.

Unanimous approval.        
MINUTES – 
December 11, 2014
Mr. Bannon presented the meeting minutes of December 11, 2014 to the Committee for approval.

Mrs. Shelton made a motion, seconded by Mr. Fields to approve the meeting minutes of December 11, 2014.

Unanimous approval.
TREASURERS REPORT – None

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

a) Good News Item(s)

Mr. Dillon stated the good news this evening is that so many people came out to the meeting and engaged in thoughtful feedback, and then the depth and quality of the conversation of the School Committee.
b) 2015 – 2016 School Calendar
Mr. Bannon sated the Committee received a 2015 – 2016 school calendar for review.  There will be a vote taken on it next week.  The second page is a listing of School Committee meetings for the next fiscal year.  Mr. Dillon stated the school calendar is very much in draft form as there is the possibility of changing some professional development days.

c) Continued Discussion – FY16 Budget

Mr. Bannon opened discussion to the Committee for questions, comments, information they would request be brought back by Peter and Sharon before the next meeting or any reaction to the fact that the Committee may have to move the budget vote to March 12th because of House I.

Mr. Weston inquired whether administration has heard anything at all from Boston in regard to the House I budget.  Mr. Dillon stated no, it has been extraordinarily tight-lipped right now.  A non-profit group that does projections of revenue for the State is projecting that revenue is down dramatically.  The Governor’s office has not said a word.

Mr. Weston stated he participated on the Finance Committee, and he believes, as Mr. Gillette said, it was a political decision.  It wasn’t based on education.  It was based on the pressures that have been put on the School Committee about tax increases.  As soon as we made the budget recommendation to the full School Committee Mr. Weston stated that he was experiencing “buyer’s regret”.  He was hoping a lot of people would come out tonight and would share with the Committee their thoughts.  He believes the thing that most struck him was a conversation he had with a student.  He believes it to be as one of the members of the audience suggested.  It is not the quantitative but the qualitative impact of the decision.  The impact of some of these cuts on students is pretty dramatic.  He has certainly been thinking about this over the past few weeks and he believes the Committee will have to think a little more about it.  Mr. Weston is very pleased that people came out and spoke on both sides of the budget.  The most similar thought that he had, as the gentleman previously stated it, and in paraphrasing, the cuts really aren’t enough to make a difference, so don’t cut.  That is where Mr. Weston was thinking also.  He was thinking someone may come and say that.  

Mr. Potter stated he was uncomfortable with the budget as it was presented, with the cuts, from the beginning.  He does not want to weight the two cuts because his support for art education has been strong and always has been.  The Early-K Program really hit home with him because that has such a tremendous impact on how a population of students gets their start in school.  One of the things that he heard around that cut was there is capacity to pick that up by the private pre-school community.  As was pointed out in the hearing that is not necessarily true.  There are many low-income students that potentially will basically not have that opportunity.  Mr. Potter stated he is in favor of a level-program budget, Option B.  Barring disastrous feedback from Boston that is what he will vote for.

Mr. Dohoney wanted to briefly address some of the comments made tonight.  He hopes to have a fuller perspective on the budget next week.  What this process was intended to do in part was to have a more thoughtful process.  The issue regarding the administration, and Ed predicted correctly that people would loosely use the term administration.  The silent cut in this budget is administrators who now have grown to being underpaid in the market are not getting well deserved salary increases, but just market increases.  The reason we have been able to sustain an educational system that allows for the type of response we heard tonight from students and faculty is because this district has great leadership from the top.  Currently, there are positions posted in Berkshire County right now that literally pay tens of thousands of dollars more than some of our administrators are currently earning.

Mr. Dohoney continued, as to staffing, one can truly appreciate the skeleton level of staffing the district has at the administrative level by walking through the District Offices at 2:00PM on a Tuesday and then doing the same thing at Town Hall in Great Barrington and counting heads.  BHRSD is a bigger financial organization, more regulated with a more challenging mission than the town and the level of staffing is shockingly different.  If the residents of Great Barrington want to relieve their tax burden by cutting administrative expenses, they can do that at the town level.  

Mr. St. Peter had one procedural question.  He appreciates the work the Finance Committee has done, but it appears the budget seems, in his opinion, DOA.  Will this be the budget that will be voted on at the next meeting?  Mr. Bannon stated there will be a vote at the next meeting.  If the proposed budget is voted down, there will be voting on another budget.  The date of March 12th has been left open in the event of there being a laundry list of cuts suggested that have not been made, to give the administration time to guide the Committee along the educational path.

Mr. Fields stated there will be a Finance Subcommittee meeting before next week’s meeting.  Mr. Bannon stated there is a Finance Subcommittee meeting scheduled for Wednesday at 4:30.  Mr. Bannon stated hopefully the House Budget I will be out and the Committee will know what the impact is on the budget.  If it comes out much lower than the budget then the vote will probably be moved out to March 12th in order to allow the Committee to make some very hard decisions.  

Mr. Fields stated being on the Finance Subcommittee he agrees the cuts made were a political decision.  Committee members are aware of the two high school renovation votes, they listened to community members.  They have heard about choice and tax burdens, and the proposed budget was brought forward.  Mr. Fields stated he was not totally at ease with the budget.  He believed it should come before the whole Committee.  He has heard concerns in the community about choice.  He had a discussion today about choice and told a person who is vehemently against school choice that school choice is very important to the district in regards to the programs it allows us to offer and the challenges that it offers students.  He disagreed with me and Mr. Fields stated he should look at what Lenox has done.  Lenox is going to keep choice for at least 5 years.  Mr. Fields likes what Mr. Webber said.  Possibly the district should look at keeping choice for 3 years.  Mr. Fields disagrees with the argument that school choice is a losing proposition.  It is not a losing proposition, it is a winning proposition.  School choice is only a losing proposition if you look at it in one narrow sense.  Mr. Fields stated at every School Committee meeting he has attended he has heard Sharon talk about consolidation.  It seems to him, when people say “We are going to do business differently”, then the next word is consolidation.  Mr. Fields doesn’t believe that is very realistic.  He does not see consolidation in the future, unless the future is 10 years.  It is not going to happen in the next three to five years.  Lenox has already said no, they will continue to be independent for the next 5 years.  Mr. Fields stated he gets very frustrated when he hears this.  He does not like to see this Committee go “hat in hand” to Southern Berkshire and falling down on their knees and asking, “Please take us.  Take us with all our debt.  We don’t want all of that debt.  We want to be subsidized by other towns”.  Mr. Fields stated he hears this, the idea that we need other districts, but he is not sure consolidation is doing things differently.  Mr. Fields stated he will throw out that maybe the model of the high school has to be changed.  Dave Long stated we have to think differently about high school education.  Possibly we are asking Monument to do too much, and maybe we should move from a comprehensive high school to an academic high school.  That would be doing things differently and that would have a budget impact.  It certainly would have had a budget impact on the renovation.  Mr. Fields stated another thing is what is the Town of Great Barrington doing about its economics?  BHRSD’s budget is 51% of the town budget and Great Barrington is 49%.  When Mr. Fields was on the Finance Committee in Great Barrington there was discussion around privatization of services.  He doesn’t see anyone in the Town of Great Barrington talking about whether we really need 17 policemen for a decreasing population in the town.  Why aren’t we looking at a regional police department?  Why aren’t we looking at a regional fire department?  Why aren’t we looking at sharing the wonderful talents of Lauren Sartori with the Town of Sheffield and contracting out?  Why aren’t we contracting out plowing?  Mr. Fields stated he never hears discussion about these things.  Michael Wise suggested that maybe the town of Great Barrington should look at a differentiated tax rate.  Mr. Fields does not hear this being discussed either.  What he hears is everyone coming to this body, and Mr. Weston made the comment a few meetings ago, that the school is the favorite “punching bag” of everybody in the town.  Mr. Fields believes that needs to change.  There are things Great Barrington can do.  But Mr. Field sees everyone coming to Berkshire Hills and telling the district to change the way they do business, but he doesn’t see anything on the other side.  Mr. Fields stated we need to keep the conversation in context.  

Mr. Bradway stated the Committee knows that next week it will find out what it will be receiving from the State.  One thing he has noticed is the State tends to over-commit and under-deliver, and the district finds itself getting less and less money from the State.  What it comes down to is it is the responsibility of the Committee to make decisions of what will be done for the community.  Mr. Bradway stated whatever comes next week could create even bigger sacrifices for the district, but it does not eliminate the fundamental problem that exists.  Mr. Bradway believes the crisis that the Committee is dealing with in regards to the budget and the situation around the high school renovation, if these things aren’t enough of a kick in “our collective butts” to do something to make a better situation for ourselves and trying to be more creative in how we do business, so we are not continually talking about cutting programming and teachers.  Mr. Bradway stated if the Committee does not do something, and if they don’t do something now, we are going to be going through this again next year, and it will hurt even more.  Mr. Bradway stated he agrees with the gentleman from Great Barrington that spoke and said the cuts don’t amount to a “hill of beans” to really making an impact.  Mr. Bradway does not support these cuts.  He does agree that what the Committee should do for this year is consider a level program budget, but also really commit to finding ways to make changes so this discussion can be avoided next year.  Any discussions that can take place in regard to sharing services, collaboration, and even consolidation requires a fair amount of cultivation with other communities.  Mr. Bradway also agrees with Mr. Fields that going “hat in hand’ is not the way to do things.  It must be approached from the perspective that we need to do better by our students and we need to all chip in and find an equitable solution for everyone.

Mr. Weston wanted to clarify a couple of things.  The district did add an Assistant Principal to the elementary school a few years ago, but prior to that we had two Principals in the district.  It didn’t just “come out of thin air”.  We consolidated and it didn’t work.  In Massachusetts you cannot build multi-year school budgets.  When he moved here from Ohio he was taken by surprise that every year you vote on a budget.  So we do not get a multi-year budget.  It is an unfortunate way Massachusetts does its budget.  We should be doing some strategic planning, but people need to realize a big part of strategic planning is your budget and the district cannot budget for more than one year.  We can have some general budget ideas, but every year a budget must go to the towns for approval.  Mr. Weston stated he is tired of being the punching bag.  He is tired of general, vague suggestions that people have.  They post things on the web that are inaccurate.  As a private citizen you have the ability to do that.  You can be in error or vague or suggest the district is hiding funds, or suggest there is a secret agenda that if we cut the Art position we will get everybody to come out.  Mr. Weston stated that conversation never passed his ears.  The Committee does not have the option of being vague.  We have to make a budget that you can see and you can go through and you can say “I like this” or “I don’t like that”.  These vague things just don’t work for the Committee.  The Committee needs to be very specific.

Mr. Dohoney wanted to clarify that the cuts were purely political.  The cuts were driven in order to get to a place the Finance Committee believed that for this one-year budget window was the only way some equity for the rate-payers in Great Barrington could be reached.  7% was deemed too much, and that is where it started.  For someone who is charged with providing a quality education, that seemed to be a very dishonest place to start.  Mr. Dohoney stated he admitted it last week and he is admitting it now.  It was a necessary position the Finance Committee believed it was in in the political reality of the circumstances.  Personally, Mr. Dohoney was of the opinion that dividing Great Barrington and going to a split vote on this budget would have long-term ramifications and would de-rail the path that he believes the district is on to better days and serious reforms.  For this window it was a political window.  Last year the School Committee got into second-guessing the administration at the last minute, and he believes everyone would agree that was not a healthy process.  Mr. Dohoney does not support any of these cuts, but he was comfortable bringing them forward because he believed them to be necessary evils.  

Mr. Dohoney stated there has been little discussion about the capital budget, but there is a proposed borrowing for repair of the track and tennis courts.  He is not sure whether he will be making a motion on that in a couple of weeks, but he is not comfortable with it.  He would like to share his reasons why.  Number one, we have this tremendous capital investment problem at the high school.  Mr. Dohoney stated he does not know whether the district should start with athletic facilities.  The response, which is 100% accurate, that these need to be fixed and have been in the plans for many years.  Mr. Dohoney believes at this snapshot in time it seems a little “tone deaf”.  We had a Principal come to the microphone two weeks ago and say if there were to be more cuts they would come from outside of the school day.  If things spiral out of control we know sports are on the table.  Why that would be where our major capital improvement is this year, Mr. Dohoney believes, is a little misplaced.  Secondly, he believes there may be alternative avenues to fund those repairs.  He does not have any firm proposals on that.   He believes they become revenue generation sources also.  He does not have all the answers, which is why he is uneasy about rushing to put those repairs in this budget when alternative funding sources have not been looked at yet.

Mrs. Shelton stated she agrees with everything everyone has said this evening.  First of all, thank you for coming.  The Committee comes here every other week and discusses all sorts of things and there are three people in the audience.  It is good to see people here.  Mrs. Shelton does not agree with any of the proposed cuts.  She cannot support any of them.  It used to be said cuts to the budget were made the furthest away from students.  The administration can only do that for so long before you have to start making cuts to programs that will affect the students.  It is a double-edged sword.  Now the goal is to affect the fewest amounts of students, but there has to be something else we can do.  Mrs. Shelton apologized to the Finance Committee.  She believes they did the best job that they could.  She does not believe the Committee should “run scared” from the voters.  She believes this is completely different from the renovation vote.  This is about education and she does not believe the Committee should make these cuts.

Mr. Clark stated he wanted to address the political versus the educational piece.  Members of the Committee are charged with being the political interface by the voters of the towns.  It is the responsibility of the Committee members to balance the resources with educational needs.  These are things that the Committee can carefully examine.  Mr. Clark was not a member of the Finance Committee, but applauds the work they did.  We are not educational professionals, but are charged with balancing those competing needs.  Mr. Clark believes these cuts begin to do that.  Mr. Clark partially agrees with Mr. Cook, that these costs don’t go far enough to make a difference.  Mr. Clark comes down on the other side of this, as he stated at the last meeting.  He believes these cuts are reasonable and believes half of them the district should have been doing anyway and not mentioning them as cuts.

Mr. Fields stated he agrees with Mr. Dohoney, that the capital budget has not been discussed.  He believes the district should be doing more borrowing.  Mr. Fields is tired of “fiddling and diddling” with the high school building and believes repairs must be done now.  He disagrees with Mr. Dohoney regarding repair of the track.  Mr. Fields was a member of School Center, Inc. in 1991 when it funded the track.  The track was not part of the school budget at that time.  School Center, Inc. paid for the track with the agreement the district would keep it in good repair.  It has now been 11 years.  Mr. Dillon stated this is correct, and the track was given a projected life of 8 to 10.  Mr. Fields stated we have heard from voters in all three member towns that the district “is kicking the can down the road” in regard to repairs.  If the district does not do the track this year we could be guilty of “kicking the can down the road” and it will cost more to repair the track in the future.  The track is a key part of the physical education program and also the community.  Mr. Fields also stated the capital budget does not include classroom lighting improvements and lab lids that could be done very easily without having to worry about tearing the repair out if the district were to choose to do later renovation work.  Mr. Fields stated he was on the Finance Committee, and there was discussion regarding the Assistant Principal position.  He is a huge believer that school districts are over-mandated by the State.  He has railed against unfunded mandates, especially testing.  The tasks that the Assistant Principals and Principals must perform because the DESC, Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, has given a teacher evaluation system that is unbelievably cumbersome.  To have one Principal try to do all the evaluations required and complete the necessary paperwork would be impossible, and the district would be paying a Principal just to do that.  This is not a good use of a Principal’s time.  When you split the responsibility it still takes a lot of time.  The time it takes to complete the requirements of all of these mandates is incredible.  We are entering one of them now, MCAS.  These administrative positions are really needed as far as what is needed educationally.

Mr. Bannon asked Committee members to keep the date of March 12th open in the event the budget vote is moved to that date.  The hope is to vote next week, but possibly the following week if necessary. 
SUB-COMMITTEE REPORTS

a) Policy Committee

· JFABB – Acceptance of International and Exchange Students

Mr. Clark stated the Policy Committee brings before the School Committee for a second reading of the policy JFABB – Acceptance of International and Exchange Students and the regulations attached to it.

Mrs. Shelton made a motion, seconded by Mr. Fields to approve policy JFABB – Acceptance of International and Exchange Students.

Unanimous approval. 

b) Buildings & Grounds Subcommittee

Mr. Bradway stated Buildings and Grounds has not met.  There will be a meeting held next week.  Mr. Bannon inquired whether there should be a presentation made at next week’s meeting of the capital items in the FY16 budget, or at least a discussion.  Mr. Bradway stated that could be done.
c) Superintendent’s Evaluation Subcommittee

Mr. Weston stated there is nothing new to report at this time.

d) Technology Subcommittee

Mr. Bradway stated the Subcommittee met today.  Discussion was around ongoing work on the website, consolidation of the email platform, and also re-visiting the Technology Vision statement.  The Subcommittee has created a BHRSD Facebook page, which will be used to broadcast information.  Mr. Bradway suggested everyone go to the page and “friend” that page.

e) Finance Subcommittee

Mr. Dohoney stated the Finance Subcommittee will be meeting on Wednesday at 4:30PM.  He also stated, when House I comes in it will be the State’s draft version of their budget.  The district will have more insight into the State’s intentions, but we will still be voting with “one eye covered” as it is not the final budget.  Mr. Fields inquired whether the legislature is under a deadline to have a final budget.  Mr. Dohoney stated June 30th.  Once the School Committee and towns vote on a budget the school budget will be complete.

PERSONNEL REPORT

Mr. Bannon stated a Personnel Report was included in the Committee packet.
PERSONNEL REPORT

	
	
	
	Effective
	Salary 

	
	Position:
	
	Date:
	Stipend:

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Retirement
	
	
	
	

	Gray, Daniel
	Biology Teacher - Monument Mountain
	
	6/30/2015
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Extra-Curricular Appointments:
	
	
	

	(all 2014-2015 unless otherwise noted)
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Monument Mountain Regional High School
	
	
	

	Hankey, Thomas
	Varsity Boys Baseball Coach
	
	
	Stipend: $3,798

	Wade, Brian
	Boys, Assistant Baseball Coach
	
	
	Stipend: $2,372

	
	
	
	
	

	Extra-Curricular Appointments - grant-funded :
	
	
	

	(all 2014-2015 unless otherwise noted)
	
	Fund Source
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Muddy Brook Regional Elementary School 
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Childs, Rebecca
	Professional Instructor - Tai Kwan Do
	
	21st CCLC (25715)
	$40/hr. up to 10 hrs. - up to $240 

	
	January 6, 2015 - March 13, 2015
	
	
	add'l  for training & open house - not 

	
	
	
	
	to exceed 6 hrs. at $40/hr.

	
	
	
	
	

	Peters, Joan
	Project Connection Admin Support
	
	21st CCLC (25715)
	$17/hr. up to 75/hrs.

	
	January 6, 2015 - June 30, 2015
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Lupiani, Diana
	Professional Instructor - Bubble Bonanza - Mentor
	Title I (25015)
	Stipend:  $240

	
	January 6, 2015 - March 13, 2015

	
	
	


BUSINESS OPERATIONS – None

EDUCATION NEWS – None

OLD BUSINESS – None

NEW BUSINESS 

Mr. Clark changing tape side inquired while this was a very careful analysis, his first question is was this posted as a response to the online post that posted this, or was it distributed to the School Committee only?  Second, was it sent in anyway publically, or can it be sent out publically since it was such a reasoned argument.  Mr. Dillon stated it was sent to the School Committee and was sent to the site where the initial post was made.  He also sent it to Eileen Mooney for the Newsletter so it could be shared there.  Mr. Clark inquired whether it could be released as a press release.  Mr. Dillon stated yes.  Mr. Bannon stated it is also in the district website.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATION – None

PUBLIC COMMENT –None

Mr. Weston made a motion, seconded by Mr. Dohoney to adjourn the public meeting at 9:18PM.

Unanimous approval.
______________________________








Debra E. Brazie, Recorder








______________________________








Secretary
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